Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
October 10, 2016
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, October 10, 2016 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, Charles Hebbard, Burton Seymour Jr. and Scott Brown. Also present Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, and five (5) residents.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
David Husted addressed the Board with his concerns about the newly installed guiderails on Eureka Road.  Mr. Husted feels the blunt ends are dangerous and the guiderails should have tapered ends on them.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated he is aware and has already submitted another UFPO (Dig Safely) request to replace blunt ends.  

David Husted then asked the Board if they were still looking for a new well location.  Supervisor Eisnor replied no, not at the current time.  The Supervisor stated that right now the Board is looking into extending the water lines from South Street; south to Route 5.  C. Jack Dodson has been hired by the Board to engineer a study.
There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

     A)  Picking up brush

      B)  Doing roadside mowing

      C)  Cleaning ditches

      D)  Mixing sand and salt

      E)  Getting trucks ready for winter

Highway Superintendent Eddy asked the Board for permission to sell the 2000 ten-wheeler dump truck and plow.  The Highway Superintendent stated it is the oldest in the fleet.

Councilperson Pritchard asked how many trucks we currently have and what the Highway Superintendent thought the truck would bring in at auction.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that there are six (6) trucks in the fleet and he thinks we will only get between $5,000.00 and 6,000.00 as it is quite rusted out.  A short discussion followed.
136 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Highway Superintendent to sell the 2000 International Dump truck and plow on Auction International with a $5,000.00 reserve.  Councilpersons Pritchard, Hebbard, Brown and Supervisor Eisnor voted AYE, Councilperson Seymour voted NAY.  The motion was declared carried.

The Highway Superintendent stated that the Highway employees will be attending a chainsaw safety seminar in Deerfield on October 24, 2016.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if the bridge work on Lowell Road was on schedule.  The Highway Superintendent stated that as far as he knew it was, everything has been paved and it appears they are getting ready to install the guiderails.
Councilperson Seymour asked if the Highway Superintendent had gotten any quotes on a 550 dump truck yet.  Supervisor Eddy stated that he did get a quote on a 350 dump.  Councilperson Seymour stated that it had been agreed to purchase a 550.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

 I attended a class and Syracuse and will be attending another in November.  Warren is back working and is getting the building permits organized so that I can start the field work.  I would like to have the field work completed before the weather gets too bad.

The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	Sep-16
	         Westmoreland Building Permits/ 
	Septic Permits 
	 Monthly Report
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	9/1/16
	2016-0065
	Lashen
	John
	5141 Tudman Road
	313.000-1-6
	HVAC-Acc. Shed
	$50.00

	9/6/16
	2016-0066
	Powell
	Peter
	6382 NYS Route 5
	325.000-1-53.1
	Storage Shed
	$20.00

	9/15/16
	2016-0067
	Woodman
	Lawrence
	5940 Eureka Road
	288.000-2-3
	Addition
	$27.00

	9/27/16
	2016-9988
	Schrock
	William
	5800 Springhouse Road
	300.000-1-2
	Slaughter House
	$50.00

	9/27/16
	2016-0068
	Wireless Cingular     
	 
	6064 Schieferstine Road
	287.000-1-18.1/61
	Cell Tower Retrofit
	$50.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$197.00


Codes Officer Thieme added that the building permit application made by William Schrock for a slaughter house on Springhouse Road is a Planning/Zoning referral.
The Supervisor stated that he has been receiving a lot of complaints concerning the Codes Enforcement Officer that he is not following through on violations. The Supervisor added that the Board is going to have to review this appointment. 

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;

  Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Lead & Copper sampling was completed on the 28th & 29th.

· Replaced a bad water meter & ordered more meters from USA Blue Book.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed a couple UFPO dig requests.

· Worked with a contracted plumber to replace a shut-off valve at a house on French Road.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

Other:

· Hydrant flushing for all 3 water systems got pushed to the 3rd week in October because of vacations.

· The Oneida County Health Departments Annual Inspection is scheduled for Monday October 10th at the pump house. They will inspect the pump house, holding tank and discuss issues & concerns with Tindal Corners and Spencer Settlement water districts.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the meter reading for APEX has not come through yet.  He is anxious to see how much it goes down.

Councilperson Pritchard suggested the Supervisor inform the Water Plant Operator of the Boards intent to replace the Westmoreland Water meters with meters from MVWA.  This way Mr. Flint will not order more meters than he needs.

The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;


In September we loaned out 962 items, registered four new patrons and purchased twenty-six new books for $377.34.  Book club met on September 12th.  Ten people discussed “The Light Between Oceans” by M.K. Stedman. 

    
 The people are here twice a week bar-coding.  About 2,000 Easy Readers to go.  Then we can set up and scan items in and out.     

Supervisor Eisnor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

1. Appear on Codes Issue

2. Finalize Local Law #1 of 2016

3. Work on Workers’ Compensation Issue

Attorney Mattacola stated that he has one concern in the liability section of the County’s Snow and Ice Agreement.  He will write up an addendum and forward to the County for their review.

The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In September, the Town Clerk’s office sold five (5) new dog licenses and renewed sixty-one (61) individual dog licenses for $420.00.  Of that, $70.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $350.00 including $14.00 in late fees. 

On September 8, 2016 sixteen (16) late notices were sent out for dogs due in August 2016.  Renewal notices, for one hundred and four (104) dogs due in October were sent out on September 28, 2016.

DECALS sales totaled $4,315.00, the Town will receive $237.88 in commissions and $4,077.12 was sent to NYS DEC.

There were two (2) marriage licenses sold for a total of $80.00, $45.00 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $35.00.  Twenty-five (25) certified copies were issued for $250.00. 

Thirteen (13) permanent handicapped permits and one (1) temporary permit were issued or renewed during the month.  

Five (5) building permits were issued in the month of September totaling $197.00. 

On September 16, 2016, I attended the Oneida County Clerks meeting in Deerfield.

Communications received:

1. Cohen Law Group- free legal assessment of Cable Franchise Agreement.
Checks received:

1. Westmoreland FD


comp payment


$      223.25

2. Westmoreland FD


fuel 6-20 to 7-31


$      666.40

3. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Ossont- August

$ 16,752.00

4. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers-August

$ 10,765.00

5. COCVAC




fuel



$   1,106.42

6. Advantage Abstract Company

water search


$        20.00

7. NYMIR




supplemental-Salt Shed

$   2,189.85

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.

Councilperson Brown stated that he is still waiting to hear back on the insurance quotes he has asked for.

Councilperson Seymour commented that the Town’s permit fees are drastically outdated and suggested the Board review and amend them soon.
Supervisor Eisnor informed the Board that after questioning the bill from P&J for the air conditioner repairs, he was able to get $673.02 deducted from the bill.

The Supervisor commented that the pool repairs appear to be moving along nicely.

Councilperson Hebbard stated that four (4) quotes were received for storm damage cleanup at the Bartlett Cemetery as follows;


Ace Landscaping


$  5,500.00


Greater Heights Tree Service
$10,100.00


Five Star Landscaping

$  7,775.00    

General Property Maintenance
$  7,195.00

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Highway Superintendent if the Board hired someone to cut and drag the trees, limbs and brush out to the road if the Highway Department would be able to pick it up.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that he would.
The Board reviewed the bids, discussed each bid and the work that actually needs to be done. 
137 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize Councilperson Hebbard to renegotiate these bids; not to exceed $4,000.00; to complete the necessary storm damage cleanup at the Bartlett Cemetery.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.     
138 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to adopt the 2017 Town of Westmoreland Budget as amended at the Public Hearing.  This motion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 
Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that he did receive one quote for a maintenance contract for the heating/cooling system with P&J. The Supervisor stated that the quote is $2,800.00, which is feels is high.  He is still waiting on another quote.  This issue was tabled until additional quotes are received. 

Supervisor Eisnor stated that he and Attorney Mattacola have a meeting held on November 4, 2016 at 10:30 a. on the 10th floor of the Oneida County Office Building to discuss the workers compensation issue with the County’s Attorney.  He continued stating that he would like someone from the Fire Department and any Board member available to attend with him.
The Supervisor mentioned the Association of Towns Meeting on October 20, 2016 at Orchard Hall.  Discussion will be on the County’s plan to re-distribute the sales tax; Anthony Picente will not be in attendance.  Anyone wishing to attend should notify the Town Clerk by October 17, 2016.

The Historical Society will be holding the 2nd Annual Haunted Schoolhouse on October 31, 2016 from 4:00 to 7:00 pm.  The Supervisor stated that last year’s event was terrific, and he hopes this year’s is a great success.

Supervisor Eisnor brought up the subject of a Vacant Property Ordinance which would require banks and lending institutions to register all vacant properties within the Town.  This would enable the Town to identify the responsible owner of a property with regard to codes violations, water billings etc.  Attorney Mattacola stated that his office has access to those public records now, but a Town Ordinance would provide instance access.

139 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

140 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the minutes of September 12, 2016, September 20, 2016 and September 27, 2016 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

141 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #348 through #396, which totals $42,314.54.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

142 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Brown, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #265 through #296 totaling $208,676.76.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

143 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #82-#88
which totals
          $1,359.56  

Spencer Water


voucher #14

which totals
             $427.70
Camelot Water


voucher #5

which totals
        $12,555.13


All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular meeting will be held on November 14, 2016 at 6:30 pm.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

David Husted, Eureka Road asked who is responsible for painting the fire hydrants.  He stated they all need to be done.  Mr. Husted was advised that the Water Plant Operator is responsible for the upkeep of the hydrants.
Councilperson Pritchard informed the audience that the 2017 Budget that the Board adopted this evening; once again, has NO Town tax. 

Councilperson Pritchard also announced the Boards intent to replace all the Westmoreland water meters with remote read meters from MVWA in 2017.
Richard Storey, Rout 233 stated that unless the Town has a lot of heating/cooling equipment, a maintenance contract is really not a good investment. It would be more economical for the Town to keep track of maintenance requirements on our own.

144 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:15 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

